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EFFECTIVE NOVEMBER 11 - NOVEMBER 17 - CHECKOUT ALL OUR SPECIALS AT WWW.MIKEDEANS.COM

Winchester Shop 
Crawl 

WINCHESTER – 
Hosted by Main Street 
Clothing Company, the 
Winchester Shop Crawl is 
set for Nov. 12 from 9 a.m. 
to 4 p.m. To learn more 
about the event, including 
which local businesses are 
participating, visit the 
event’s Facebook page. 

Inaugural 
Council Meetings 

SDG & PRESCOTT 
RUSSELL – The 
inaugural meetings of the 
next term of council for 
the Municipality of South 
Dundas, the Township of 
North Dundas, and the 
Township of North 
Stormont are set for Nov. 
15, while the inaugural 
meeting for the Township 
of South Stormont is set 
for Nov. 16. The 
Township of Russell’s 
inaugural council meeting 
is set for Nov. 21. To learn 
more about council 
meetings, including where 
to access agenda packages 
and links to meetings, 
visit municipal websites. 

Hunting season 
kicks off  

SDG & PRESCOTT 
RUSSELL – Deer hunting 
season is here. It runs 
from Nov. 7 to 20.  Non-
hunters are being asked to 
avoid areas where deer 
hunting may be taking 
place. For example, to the 
east Limerick Forest trail 
users are being asked to 
stay off the trails during 
the two-week hunting 
period. Additionally, it has 
been suggested that 
hunters and non hunters if 
they are going to be out 
hunting or hiking, wear 
high visibility clothing. 
Limerick Forest is in 
Leeds and Grenville, but 
Stormont, Dundas, and 
Glengarry have similar 
trails, and hunting notices.

HonourRun held in SD&G 
The third annual HonourRun was held on Nov. 5 and 6. The event is a fundraiser for, “To the Stan and Back”. The “Stan” refers to 
Afghanistan. The group behind the run provides support for retired and serving Canadian Armed Forces as well as frontline responders. 
From the left to right are: Ian Callan, Marc Labossiere, and Rene Bourget. The runners are seen just east of the Upper Canada Village on 
Nov. 6 during the Sunday portion of the HonourRun. See page 7 for the full story. Thompson Goddard Photo

Joseph Morin 
Record Staff 

FINCH – The Government of Ontario 
has been looking for ways to address the 
lack of housing in the province. 

The issue of affordable housing 
available to residents in SD&G has come 
up several times at the United County level 
of government with ideas to meet the 
challenge. 

The province has recently proposed 
legislative changes as described in Bill 23, 
(More Homes Built Faster Act) as part of 
their way to deal with the housing 
challenge, but these changes according to 
the many conservation authorities in the 
province will have a negative impact on 
their organizations. 

The South Nation Conservation, (SNC) 
has released a statement regarding the 
proposed changes. 

“The province proposes to prevent 
municipalities from entering into 
agreements with Conservation Authorities 
(CAs) to review planning applications on 
their behalf, proposes exemptions from 
natural hazard permits for select 
municipalities, removes ‘conservation of 
lands’ and ‘pollution’ as considerations in 
permit decisions, freezes development fees, 
changes the evaluation and protection 
criteria for Provincially Significant 
Wetlands and requires CAs to identify 
conservation lands suitable for 
development,” stated the SNC statement. 

Local conservation authorities concerned about 
provinces “More Homes Built Faster Act”

Joseph Morin 
Record Staff 

CORNWALL – A prolonged work action between CUPE 
school employees and the province has been averted. 

Last Fri., Nov. 4, Upper Canada District School Board, 
(UCDSB) employees who are members of the Canadian 
Union of Public Employees (CUPE) began a day of work 
action in Cornwall, in response to a stalemate in provincial 
and CUPE contract negotiations. 

The province’s decision to use the “notwithstanding 
clause” to declare the work action illegal, prompted unions 
from across the province threatening a general strike.  

On Tuesday, the province announced it was willing to 
back away from its use of the controversial “notwithstanding 

CUPE and province 
agree to go back to 
negotiating table

Continued on page 5Continued on page 3
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SERVICE  DIRECTORYSERVICE  DIRECTORY
AUCTIONSAUCTIONS EQUIPMENTEQUIPMENT PET SERVICESPET SERVICES WATERPROOFINGWATERPROOFING

REAL ESTATEREAL ESTATE GOLF COURSEGOLF COURSE ELECTRICALELECTRICAL FARM EQUIPMENTFARM EQUIPMENT

EXCAVATIONEXCAVATION

Pets & Home Services
Quality care for your pets & home

Colleen Petry

Pet Sitting
www.petsandhomeservices.vpweb.ca

Serving Russell & Embrun
613-408-3480  •  613-445-3480
colleenpetry@gmail.com
bonded and insured

781-B Notre-Dame
Embrun, ON  K0A 1W1 443-1116

(613)Michel Séguin prop.

Plumbing
For All Your

Part &
Accessories Needs

Top Soil, Sand, Gravel, Hy-Hoe, Backhoe, 
Bulldozer, Dump Trucks

LICENCED SEPTIC BED INSTALLATION
R.R. 1 Chesterville

613-448-3683 613-448-3101
Roger Jay

SALMON & SONS

GOLF COURSEGOLF COURSEPLUMBINGPLUMBING

Countryman Electric Limited

Electrical 
Contracting & 

Generators
Residential, Commercial, Industrial & Farm

613-448-2474
888-388-1117

ECRA/ESA #7003305

Sales, Installations & Services
2KW - 200KW

www.countrymanelectric.com

PUBLIC AUTO & EQUIPMENT AUCTION
Monthly Online

LIQUIDATION CENTRE
Open Monday to Saturday 9 a.m. - 5 p.m.
Corner of County Roads 43 & 31, WINCHESTER

613-774-2735    Fax: 613-774-5559
www.rideauauctions.com

STEVE SUMMERS, Real Estate Broker
613-220-1936 CELL
steve@coburnrealty.com
Serving Dundas & Stormont Counties for 26 years

I will list your home and sell it for 
4% commission.

BOWLINGBOWLING ELECTRICALELECTRICALHAIR SOLUTIONSHAIR SOLUTIONS

EQUIPMENTEQUIPMENT

17 Beaver Street
P.O. Box 54

Berwick, Ontario
K0C 1G0

OFFICE - 613-984-2877   FAX - 613-984-2965
• COMMERCIAL • RESIDENTIAL • GEN-SET 

& PTO GENERATORS

N. BEEHLER ELECTRIC LTD.

BYERS FARM EQUIPMENT
a division of

MacMillan L&L
Equipment LTD

13505 Byers Rd., R.R. #3, Chesterville, ON  K0C 1H0
info@byersfarmeq.com                            613-448-2185

MARILYNE’S
WIGS ‘N’ THINGS

HAIR SOLUTIONS FOR, FUN, FASHION AND 
MEDICAL ISSUES

Morrisburg • McHaff ie Flea Market
County Road 31 • Sundays 8 a.m. to 4 p.m.

marilynethewiglady@hotmail.com
CELL: 778-345-9305

APPOINTMENTS RECOMMENDED Marilyn 
Kelly

Consultant

STEVEN FLEGG

Cell: 613-551-7439
Res: 613-984-2513

• Sand, Gravel
• Top Soil
• Snow removal
• Equipment Rentals
• Sales & Service
Bus.: 613-984-2447
Fax: 613-984-0453
sflegg@xplornet.com

3735 County Road 12
Newington, ON  K0C 1Y0

YOU CAN 
RENT THIS 

SPACE 4175 Anderson Road, Ottawa
613-822-9644       www.andersonlinks.com

ANDERSON LINKS Golf & Country Club

“GO GREEN, GO GOLFING” “GREEN is GOOD”

11937 Cloverdale Road, Winchester
613-774-0076       www.cloverdalelinks.com

CLOVERDALE LINKS Golf Course

“GO GREEN, GO GOLFING” “GREEN is GOOD”

CONSTRUCTIONCONSTRUCTION

Excavating • Equipment Rentals
Environmental Cleanups

Crushed Stone Products • Septic Tank Pumping
613 537-2255

www.dbcltd.ca

David Brown Construction Ltd.

GOLF COURSEGOLF COURSE

ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICESENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES

6357 Emerald Links Drive, Manotick Station, Greely
613-822-6353       www.emeraldlinks.com

EMERALD LINKS Golf & Country Club

“GO GREEN, GO GOLFING” “GREEN is GOOD”

• Pool Water
• Roll-off  Container Rentals
• Industrial Waste Removal

• Vacuum Trucks/Sewer Flushing

DBC Environmental Services

613-534-3861      www.dbcltd.ca

BOWLINGBOWLING ELECTRICALELECTRICAL

PUBLIC BOWLING
Saturday 3 to 5 p.m., Saturday 6 to 10 p.m. 

Sunday 12:30 - 5 p.m.
BY APPOINTMENT ONLY

CHESTERVILLE
BOWLING LANES

IF INTERESTED IN BOWLING IN ANY OF 
THE LEAGUES, PLEASE CALL 

613-448-3535 FOR MORE INFORMATION

SLEEP SOLUTIONSSLEEP SOLUTIONS

YOU CAN 
RENT THIS 

SPACE

YOU CAN 
RENT THIS 

SPACE

YOU CAN 
RENT THIS 

SPACE
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clause” if CUPE would come 
back to the bargaining table 
and not continue its work 
action. 

CUPE represents several 
different employee groups 
working at the school board 
including custodial/ 
maintenance staff, school 
office and clerical staff, 
educational assistants, early 
childhood educators, library 
workers, and information 
technology staff.  

Ontario School Board 
Council of Unions Education 
Minister Stephen Lecce said in 
a prepared statement, “CUPE 
has agreed to withdraw their 

strike action and come back to 
the negotiating table. In return, 
at the earliest opportunity, we 
will revoke Bill 28 in its 
entirety and be at the table, so 
that kids can return to the 
classroom after two difficult 
years. As we have always said 
and called for, kids need to be 
back in the classroom, where 
they belong.” 

As a result of the 
province’s change in attitude, 
the Ontario education workers 
work action ended on Tuesday 
with children going back to 
school. 

The Upper Canada School 
Board sent a letter to parents 
on Mon., Nov. 7 stating: “The 
provincial government and the 
Canadian Union of Public 
Employees (CUPE) have 
announced today that they will 
continue to negotiate a 

contract. CUPE confirmed 
that members will reinstate 
services and return to schools, 
starting tomorrow –Tues., 
Nov. 8.” 

Therefore, our schools will 
reopen to students again 

tomorrow (Tues., Nov. 8) and 
classes will resume as usual. 

We know that this labour 
action has caused disruptions 
for families, and we hope that 

an agreement can be reached 
between CUPE and the 
provincial government soon. 

Premier Ford’s government 
had passed the “Keeping 

Students in Class Act”, (Bill 
28) on Nov. 3, making it 
illegal for education workers 
to strike. On Mon., Nov. 7 the 
government agreed to rescind 
Bill 28. 

Laura Walton, the president 
of the Ontario School Board 
Council of Unions, made a 
statement on Mon., Nov. 7. 
She said, “We have received, 
and can confirm that the 
premier will introduce and 
support legislation that will 
repeal Bill 28 in its entirety.”

TERRY TINKESS
Terry Tinkess Photography
Certifi ed, PPA
Nationally Accredited, PPOC

5419 Aultsville Road
Ingleside, ON  K0C 1M0

ttinkessphotography@icloud.com
terrytonkessphotography.com
613 537 8962

Boo k Now to Guarantee  Christmas DeliveryBoo k Now to Guarantee  Christmas Delivery

PUBLIC NOTICE 
P.O. Box 489, St. Lawrence St., Winchester, ON K0C 2K0

(613)-774-2105 Fax (613)-774-5699
www.northdundas.com   info@northdundas.com 

TAKE NOTICE that the Council of The Corporation of the Township of North 
Dundas will hold a statutory public meeting on the 6th day of December, 2022, at 
6:30 p.m. at the North Dundas Municipal Council Chambers, 636 St. Lawrence 
Street, Winchester, Ontario to consider the updated Community Improvement 
Plan (CIP) under Section 28(4) of the Planning Act.
THE COMMUNITY IMPROVEMENT PLAN provides existing commercial/
industrial businesses with fi nancial incentives to improve their building’s exterior 
facades, signage and/or building interior, as well as for completing a Phase II 
ESA study and other subsequent analysis. Financial incentives will be in the form 
of grants and/or loans as made available through the Community Improvement 
Plan for eligible applicants. The updated CIP is available for review on the 
Township website at www.northdundas.com. The Counties SDG’s Regional 
Incentives Program included as part of the CIP remains unchanged.
Eligible applicants/properties are those operating as a commercial/industrial 
use and are commercially/industrially zoned and/or commercially/industrially 
assessed (partially or fully) and meet the full list of criteria specifi ed in the CIP. 
The CIP will be available for eligible properties in the Township of North Dundas.
IF YOU WISH TO BE NOTIFIED of the adoption of the Community Improvement 
Plan, you must make a written request to Clerk of the Township of North Dundas 
at the address noted below.
IF A PERSON or public body does not make oral submissions at a public meeting 
or make written submissions to The Township of North Dundas before the Bylaw 
adopting the Community Improvement Plan is passed, the person or public body 
is not entitled to appeal the decision of the Council of The Corporation of the 
Township of North Dundas to the Ontario Land Tribunal.
IF A PERSON or public body does not make oral submissions at a public 
meeting, or make written submissions to The Township of North Dundas before 
the Bylaw is passed, the person or public body may not be added as a party to 
the hearing of an appeal before the Ontario Land Tribunal unless, in the opinion 
of the Tribunal, there are reasonable grounds to do so.
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION regarding the Community Improvement Plan is 
available for inspection from Monday to Friday between 8:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. 
at the Township Offi ce located at 636 St. Lawrence Street, Winchester or by 
contacting Stephen Mann, Economic Development Offi cer at 613-774-2105 ext. 
244 or by emailing smann@northdundas.com.

Dated at the Township of North Dundas
This 10th day of November, 2022.

Nancy Johnston, Clerk
Township of North Dundas

636 St. Lawrence Street, Box 489
Winchester, ON K0C 2K0

613-774-2105 (Phone)
613-774-5699 (Fax)

NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING 
CONCERNING A COMMUNITY IMPROVEMENT PLAN 
PURSUANT TO SECTION 28 OF THE PLANNING ACT

CUPE and 
province
Continued from the front

Taking time to remember in Long Sault 
Many parade participants, Legion members, government officials, cadets and 
members of the public gathered at the Lost Villages Museum to remember those 
who made the ultimate sacrifice.  Tinkess Photo

Upper Canada District 
School Board, 
(UCDSB) employees 
who are members of 
the Canadian Union of 
Public Employees 
(CUPE) 5678 are tak-
ing part in a work 
action in Cornwall. 
Thompson Goddard Photo

November 10 Page 03.qxp_Layout 2  2022-11-09  12:08 PM  Page 1



Page 4 The Record Thursday, November 10, 2022

Box 368
Chesterville, Ont.
K0C 1H0 TORIALTORIALORRIA &&&&&&
TEL: 613-448-2321TEL: 613-448-2321                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              FAX: 613-448-3260FAX: 613-448-3260

E-MAIL:

November 11 is a day to remember those who served 
their country in times of peace and times of war, with 
many paying the supreme sacrifice for our freedom and 
many more who came back home suffering from their 

experiences with physical and emotional pain.   
I t  has always amazed me that while Canada is 

considered a peaceful, non-war like nation, still, our 
citizens have fought in several wars throughout history. 
For the most part these were wars fought in distant lands 
and our men, as well as women travelled to distant lands 
many times far from home to serve in wars, 
peacekeeping, and peacemaking deployments.  

As a young teenager I would watch as veterans from 
World War One, World War Two and Korea would march 
from the old Legion building to the cenotaph which was 
then located near the “new” town hall.  Marching along 
and during the service one could see them looking at the 
youngsters watching, with the realization that perhaps 
this was why they had served and given up so much for 
future generations. 

In the late 70s, I joined the Governor General’s Foot 
Guard and then married a reservist who continued his 
service and later still volunteered at the Armoury in 
Cornwall. Over the years I have had the honour of 
meeting and speaking with veterans from both the 
Canadian Armed Forces and the Primary Reserve, some 
of whom had been in the Second World War, served 
overseas to try to make warring factions stop fighting or 
to maintain the peace that we enjoy in Canada.   

When thinking of the sacrifices made by the Canadian 
Armed Forces’ members, one should also remember 
when CAF members are deployed, that the CAFs’ 
families also make sacrifices as they are at home waiting 
for their family member to return safely. Listening, I 
recalled from memory some of the experiences I had had 
when my now ex-husband was away on training. It is 
important to remember the sacrifices made by our Armed 
Forces personnel and when we do, we should also 
acknowledge the role played by the families of those who 
wait for their loved one’s return. 

There are the children of our serving members who 

must adapt to the many changes associated with serving. 
These include constant moves to new neighbourhoods, 
new schools, and the resulting need to adapt to the 
changes in both their personal and social lives. For the 
spouses of Armed Forces’ members, they must work to 
overcome the fear as to what can happen during a 
deployment, while ensuring the children are able to cope 
with the absence.  

With grateful remembrance we should thank our 
veterans on November 11 and remember the families of 
those who served, the mothers, fathers, sisters, brothers, 
wives, husbands, and children of our Armed Forces’ 
members.  

Carol Thompson Goddard

Having chatted with 
many individuals older than 
myself, I can say that not 
everyone above a certain 
age is comfortable with 
being summed up by the 
term senior, and let’s not 
even mention the term 

elderly. Heck, many adults 
aged 65 to 80 have a hard 
time acknowledging they’re 
no longer middle-aged, and 
I think there are probably 
several reasons for this with 
some of them being unique 
to the individual, but 

probably the most logical is 
that many don’t feel like a 
senior. The term senior is a 
time-based label created by 
society to put people in 
categories, but it doesn’t 
necessarily reflect a 
person’s true self. 

Even society can’t 
always agree on what it 
means to be a senior. For 
instance, when does a 
person officially become a 
senior? At what age do we 
start referring to adults as 
elderly? There are seniors 
clubs that require members 
to be a minimum of 55 years 
old, while others are higher 
with an age requirement of 
65 plus. I’ll be 55 in three 
years. Does that mean I’m 
approaching senior-hood?  

A year ago, I called my 
mother a senior and she was 
shocked and offended. She 
was adamant that she was 
not old enough to be 
considered a senior. At the 
time, she was 70 years old. 
My mother doesn’t see 
herself as a senior, but when 
she talks about someone 
else in their 70s, she 

considers them to be a 
senior. So, why not her? 
Because she doesn’t feel 
like someone in her 70s. 
She doesn’t feel like 
someone who fits her vision 
of an elderly or senior 
person. In fact, often, she 
pushes herself physically 
like she’s an able-bodied 
someone in their 20s or 30s. 
And just to be a bit 
contradictory, she also loves 
and readily signs up for 
senior discount programs. 

I realize that most people 
can’t remember their 
childhood, but I can. I 
remember my thoughts, my 
thought patterns, and the 
way I saw myself. It’s the 
same today as it was then. 
The only difference is that I 
now have more experience, 
more knowledge, and ever-
growing emotional 
intelligence. But essentially, 
52-year-old me is the same 
person as 5-year-old me. I 
look different, I know more, 
and I’ve experienced more, 
but I still feel like the same 
person. I think the reason 
for this is that our minds, 

souls, spirits, or whatever 
you want to call that non-
physical awareness that 
makes up who we are, it 
doesn’t age in the same way 
that our bodies do. 
Unfortunately, we live in a 
society that loves labels. 
For the most part, they’re 
necessary, as they help us 
define our world, but that 
doesn’t mean that we need 
to let those labels define us. 
For example, seniors in our 
country are eligible for 
government benefits and 
this is decided based on age. 
Fine. Great. Whatever. That 
makes sense, but don’t let 
the label put you or anyone 
else in a box. While one 70-
year-old may be taking it 
easy at home reading a 
book and enjoying a quiet 
solitary retirement, another 
70-year-old may still be 
working full-time and living 
every day like they did 20 
or 30 years ago. Yes, health 
will play a part, but age 
doesn’t have to equal 
physical ailments, at least 
not for everyone. Look at 
my mom, at 71, she’s more 

active and able-bodied than 
I am at 52. 

In the great scheme of 
things, other than the toll it 
takes on our physical 
bodies, age doesn’t really 
matter, it doesn’t really 
impact who we are at our 
core. I don’t know that 
we’ll ever find a better term 
to categorize people in their 
later years of life, but I hope 
that what we can try to 
remember is that a person’s 
age doesn’t necessarily 
impact their abilities, 
interests, or overall 
character. I know that when 
I become a senior, whether 
that’s three years from now 
or 13, I want to be treated as 
I’ve always been, and I 
want people to be respectful 
of my choices, which is 
something I think we all 
need regardless of what 
stage of life we’re in. While 
our bodies and abilities 
change along the way from 
birth to death, the essential 
spark that gave us life 
remains constant. 

 
Sandy Casselman

With grateful remembrance

Age doesn’t define me (or you)
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On Mon., Oct. 31st there was a fun day organized by 
Mrs. Gilmour’s Link Crew for all the Grade 9 students. 
They participated in many fun activities such as 
pumpkin carving, sock tie-dyeing and were provided 
with a delicious pancake lunch! During the week of 
Oct. 31st - Nov. 4th, the intermediate and secondary 
students at Seaway District High School participated in 
a fall-themed spirit week that was organized by Student 
Council. Monday was Costume Day and many unique 
costumes could be seen throughout the halls of the 
school. Tuesday was Fall Colours Day where students 
were encouraged to sport colours like red, orange, 
yellow and brown. Wednesday was Turkeys vs Hunters 
Day, in which students could put their own take on 
dressing up as either a turkey or a hunter. We saw many 
different creative takes on this theme. Thursday was 
Favourite Fall Footwear Day; students were encouraged 
to choose their favourite shoes or boots for the fall 
season. The last day of the spirit week was Flannel 
Friday. Students could wear any piece of clothing that 
they owned that was flannel.  Even though students 
were not at school, many of them wore their flannels to 
show school spirit!

By  Kelsey Duncan
Student ReporterStudent Reporter

Creativity
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ChurchChurch
DIRECTORY

Your Guide to Local Houses of Worship

The United Church of Canada CHRIST CHURCH UNITED
5 Casselman St., Chesterville

Pastor: Debbie Poirier     613-850-2725 
November 13th, 2022 at 10:30 a.m.

THE UNITED CHURCH OF CANADA
AVONMORE-FINCH-MARTINTOWN

ST. JAMES - CHALMERS - ST. ANDREW’S
PASTORAL CHARGE     Minister: Rev. Lois Gaudet BBA, BTH, MDIV

Contact: Tel: 613-346-1648     Email: revlgaudet@gmail.com 

November 13th, 2022
Services are at 10 a.m. unless otherwise indicated.

ST. LUKE’S-KNOX PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH (Finch)
ST. ANDREW’S PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH (Avonmore)

ST. JAMES~ST. ANDREW’S PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH (Gravel Hill)
PASTORAL CHARGE INTERIM MODERATOR: Rev. Colleen Gillanders-Adams     343-330-0090

robertandcolleenadams@gmail.com     www.avonmorefi nch-presbyterian.ca

Clerk of Session: Garry Nugent     613-984-2955

November 13th, 2022

PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH - Morewood
ST. ANDREW’S - Chesterville      ST. PAUL’S - Winchester

Interim Moderator Rev. Samer Kandalaft     613-258-4136
Service Times: St. Andrews Chesterville at 9 a.m., 

St. Paul’s Winchester at 10 a.m., and Morewood Presbyterian Church at 11:15 a.m.
St. Andrew’s, Chesterville and Morewood Presbyterian churches have reopened for in-person services. 

NATIONSIDE PENTECOSTAL CHURCH
Pastor Scott Sayers

E-mail: Pastor.Scott@mail.com     Off ice: 613-448-2272

Please join us for Sunday Services at 10:30 a.m. at the 
Nelson LaPrade Centre, 9 William St. (Covid-19 rules apply).

Services also online on Facebook under “The Nation” Nationside Pentecostal Church.
Aff iliated with the Pentecostal Assemblies of Canada

HARMONY COMMUNITY CHURCH
Evangelical Missionary Church

12010 Ormond Rd. & Hwy. 31 (North of Winchester)
Off ice phone: 613-774-5170        www.harmony-church.org

We are an air conditioned and handicap accessible building.
Senior Pastor: Rev. Daniel Wallace

Weekly Services – Sunday at 10:30 a.m. & 7 p.m.
Wednesdays at 7 p.m. – Prayer Meeting

We are open and invite you to join us for services! We are continuing to live stream our Sunday 
morning services at Youtube: https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCoPy_DABzz4REc-A76-EvrA

Sunday School Classes & Nursery have resumed.

Please contact the church off ice for information on mid-week meetings or any other questions.

ST. MARY’S ANGLICAN CHURCH
139 Castor St., Russell, ON     Parish Off ice: 613-445-3226

Presiding: Rev. Anne Quick
infostmarysrussell@rogers.com     Website: www.stmarysrussell.ca

We’re back to an in-person service of Holy Eucharist at 9 a.m., followed by a Zoom 
service of Morning Prayer at 10:30 a.m.  Register for the live service or to get the Zoom 

link at 613-445-3226 or infostmarysrussell@rogers.com.

St. Mary’s Church is engaged in actively sharing God’s unconditional grace and love.

WINCHESTER BAPTIST CHURCH
486 Main St., Winchester

Pastors Bud McKibbon and Mollie McKibbon
Join us Sundays at 11 a.m. for our in-person or virtual service.

Church has reopened for in-person services. Traditional Music - Centred Services.

CHESTERVILLE
Friendly, Caring, Accepting

2 Water St., Chesterville      613-448-1758

Join us at www.thegatheringhouse.ca on Sunday mornings beginning at 10 a.m. for our 
weekly worship service. Nursery and Sunday School classes have resumed.

ST. MARY OF THE PRESENTATION CATHOLIC CHURCH
Administration Priest: Fr. Cyril Duru

Parish Secretary: Nancy Richer  -  613-448-3262

ST. CLARE’S ANGLICAN CHURCH OF NORTH DUNDAS
613-774-2236          www.stclaresanglican.ca          2530 Falcone Lane, Winchester

Sunday Service of Eucharest, 10 A.M.  
Covid-19 Protocol in place.

Visit us online for Sunday Service at our links below.  
On Facebook at The Anglican Parish of North Dundas at St. Clare’s.

On YouTube at St. Clare Anglican.

ST. ANDREW’S AND ST. PAUL’S UNITED CHURCH
38 Mill Street, Russell, ON            613-445-3111            www.russellunited.org

Minister: Rev. Peter Dahlin, B.A, M.Div    613-443-7603    (peterdahlin52@gmail.com)

11 a.m. Sunday Worship
Nursery (parental supervision) is available. Covid-19 protocols are in place.

ALL SERVICES ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE.

Conservation authorities in Ontario are well aware of their 
roll in dealing with the need for more affordable housing in the 
province. 

North Dundas Mayor Tony Fraser said, “The relationship 
that North Dundas has with SNC is a valuable relationship. I 
trust that council and staff want to continue the relationship we 
have and rely on their expertise and advice.” 

Fraser said the council relies on SNC’s consideration when 
it comes to setbacks waterways, and creeks.  

“In a rural area the conservation authority is valuable. It is a 
valuable partner,” he said. 

The SNC stated, “Earlier this year, the province published a 
“Housing Affordability Task Force Report” that introduced 55 
recommendations to increase house supply in Ontario. CAs 
were not named within the report, demonstrating they are 
already proactively working with the development industry and 
all levels of government to ensure safe and sustainable 
development can occur while balancing the needs of people 
and the environment, the economy and ecology. 

Ottawa Deputy Mayor George Darouze and Osgoode 
councillor said, “Conservation Authorities are not a barrier to 
growth and CAs in high-growth areas of the province are 
already participating in a Timely Review Task Force with 
service level commitments of 14-, 21-, and 28-day reviews, 
compared to the province’s 30- and 90-day timelines.”  

“Our Conservation Authority works as our municipality’s 
environmental partner,” said Mario Zanth, Mayor of the City of 
Clarence-Rockland, “CA staff have rolled out the red carpet to 
help provide timely development approvals to projects in 
environmentally significant areas.” 

He pointed out that after the Ottawa River floods of 2017 
and 2019, residents became aware of the need for the services 
that the conservation authorities provide. 

The SNC statement said, “While CAs are created 
through provincial legislation, they are largely funded and 
work for municipalities within their watersheds. South 
Nation Conservation (SNC) is one of the oldest 
environmental agencies in Ontario and has continued to 

expand its jurisdiction at the request of municipalities, first 
along the St. Lawrence River, and more recently, along the 
Ottawa River.” 

In Clarence-Rockland, the Ottawa River Floods made 
partnering with the SNC an obvious next step. The partnership 
resulted in updated natural hazard maps and commitments to 
review them with the SNC.  

In Eastern Ontario, SNC has agreements with neighbouring 
agencies to streamline development review processes and 
deliver planning services to help municipalities short on 
resources meet their provincial requirements. Recently, SNC 
also expanded its septic system program into Leeds-Grenville 
to help municipalities meet their requirements under the 
Ontario Building Code after the local Health Unit stopped 
delivering this service. 

“We have a long-standing and positive working relationship 
with SNC,” said Pierre Leroux mayor of Russell Township. 
“We appreciate their feedback and expertise in helping us make 
good planning decisions. The CA is a valued partner in 
providing valuable services to our community.” 

According to SNC, Bill 23 proposes changes to the 
classification and protection of Provincially Significant 
Wetlands (PSWs). These are areas where development requires 
permission from CAs. 

SNC, unlike other CAs, only regulates development within 
PSWs and Locally Significant Wetlands (LSWs) that are 
studied and zoned locally by municipalities for protection. 

“Wetlands minimize the risk of drought, reduce flooding by 
absorbing and storing excess water and help control erosion. 
The proposed changes will reduce the area of protected 
wetlands on the local landscape, which means more potential 
for impacts to communities from flood and drought.” 

Steve Densham, Deputy Mayor Elect of the Township of 
North Stormont said, “SNC’s approach of supporting the 
municipality’s decisions regarding the required environmental 
protections and studies allows for local decision-making.”  

He added that the township benefits from lower costs, but 
greater expertise in meeting the township’s needs.

– OBITUARY –

Passed away peacefully at the Ruddy 
Shenkman Hospice in Kanata on 
Monday, October 31, 2022, Ed Cranham 
of Chesterville, in his 75th year.  Loving 
husband of Gwen Cranham (nee 

Whyte). Dear father of Jeff  Cranham (Stacy), Marty Cranham and Becky 
Cranham, all of Chesterville. Proud grandfather of Jaymee and Brody. 
Dear brother of Shirley Ogawa (Doug) of Greely. He was predeceased 
by his parents Frank and Christina Cranham (nee Clarke), his sister 
Betty Cranham and his brothers Andy and Wilf Cranham. He will be 
lovingly remembered by the Whyte family and many nieces and 
nephews. A Celebration of Ed’s life will be held at the Royal Canadian 
Legion in Chesterville on Sunday, November 13 from 1 p.m. - 4 p.m. 
Donations to Chesterville Legion or the Ruddy Shenkman Hospice 
would be gratefully acknowledged by the family. Online condolences 
may be made at marsdenmclaughlin.com. If you are making your 
donation online or by cheque directly to the charity, please include 
the following note with your gift “please notify the family”.

EDWARD EDWARD 
CRANHAMCRANHAM

– OBITUARY –

Peacefully at the Winchester District 
Memorial Hospital on Thursday, 
November 3, 2022, Stephen Porteous of 
Morrisburg, age 69. Loving companion of 
Barbara Larmour. Dear stepfather of Chris 

Cinnamon of Morewood,  Tammy Cinnamon (Scott Robinson) of Creston, 
B.C. and Amanda Cinnamon (Andrew Akins) of Morrisburg. Dear brother 
of Bob Porteous (Jean) of Renfrew, Betty Skuce (Erwin) of Winchester, 
Barbara Merkley (Jim) of Morewood, Keith Porteous (Helen) of Vernon 
and Ron Porteous (Kim) of Winchester. Papa will be fondly remembered 
by his 11 grandchildren. He was predeceased by his parents Ralph 
and Bertha Porteous, his infant sisters Linda and Sheila Porteous, his 
sisters Judy St. Pierre (Gordon) and Ann Cross (Donnie), his brother Eric 
Porteous and his stepson Mark Cinnamon. He is also survived by many 
nieces and nephews. A public graveside funeral service will be held at 
the Iroquois Point Columbarium on Sunday, November 13 at 1 p.m. A 
reception will follow at Royal Canadian Legion in Iroquois. Donations 
to the Lung Association or Winchester Hospital would be gratefully 
acknowledged by the family. If you are making your donation online or 
by cheque directly to the charity, please include the following note with 
your gift “please notify the family”. Online condolences may be made at 
marsdenmclaughlin.com.

STEPHEN TERRANCE 
PORTEOUS

“More Homes Built Faster Act”
Continued from the front

,Joseph Morin 
Record Staff 

WINCHESTER – The Royal 
Canadian Legion Branch 108 held their 
rural cenotaph visitation and service 
events on Nov. 5 and 6.  

On Sat., Nov. 5 the Legion visited 
the Ormond Cemetery at 9 a.m. then 
went on to the Inkerman Cenotaph, 
with the next stop being the Van Camp 
Cenotaph and finally ending their visits 
with a stop at the Hill 70 Cenotaph in 
Mountain.  

On Sun. Nov. 6, the Legion held 
their annual Remembrance Day service 
at the Winchester Cenotaph at the 
Winchester District Memorial Hospital. 

The Sunday service included a 
performance by the Ottawa Police 
Services Pipe Band, and it was 
attended by a large group of residents 
who came out for the service. 

The special guest for the event was 
Lieutenant Colonel Bill Shearing 
formerly with Stormont Dundas and 

Glengarry Highlanders. 
Shearing spoke to the crowd 

gathered at the Winchester Cenotaph. 
Keeping to the spirit of 

Remembrance Day, he wanted to tell 
residents about one of their own, Lt. 
Thomas Edward Annable who died of 
his wounds on Oct. 10, 1944, in 
Belgium. 

“Our battalion was active during the 
Second World War. Of the 3,200 who 
served, 305 men lost their lives and 
729 were wounded at least once,” said 
Shearing. 

He explained that when you are at 
the corner of Main Street and St. 
Lawrence Street in Winchester, you 
can see at the Sweets Corners hospital 
mural the image of Lt. Thomas Edward 
Annable. 

“You can see the same image on 
Remembrance banners on Main 
Street.” 

He said the Highlanders were the 
first unit to storm Juno Beach on June 

Winchester Legion Branch 108 holds Remembrance Day 
services at Winchester Cenotaph 6, 1944. The beach was one of five 

locations along the German occupied 
French coast. 

The Canadians suffered 1,200 
casualties out of 21,400 troops who 
landed at Juno Beach that day.  

“They were the first unit to enter the 
city of Caen, on July 9, 1944, in the 
heart of Normandy a short distance 
from the coast,” he said. 

“Lt. Thomas Edward Annable was 
wounded in Normandy in July 1944 in 
the push from Caen down to close the 
Falaise Gap. He was sent back to 
England to recover from his wounds, 
and when he returned to serve again it 
was in the Battle of the Scheldt at 
Hoofdplatt in the Netherlands. While 
trying to rescue a fellow officer, he was 
wounded a second time on Oct. 9. He 
died of his wounds the next day.” 

Shearing described a visit to 
Annable’s grave at the Adegem 
Canadian War Cemetery in Belgium in 
2012 during a memorial service. 

“He was an example of our motto, 
Dileas Gu Bas-Faithful til Death.
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When the newly elected 
or acclaimed members of 
the Township of North 
Dundas municipal 
government are sworn in, 
they will be doing so minus 
a combined total of nearly 
forty years of service, 
shared between two retiring 
members of council.  

Deputy Mayor Al 
Armstrong, who served the 
township from 2000-2022 
and Coun. John Thompson, 
who served from 2006-2022 
were both recognized for 

their service on Fri., Nov. 4 
at a get-together with nearly 
100 of their family, friends, 
and colleagues at the 
Morewood Community 
Centre.  

The evening, which 
featured a Greek buffet 
catered by Louis’ 
Restaurant, was kicked off 
with comments from newly 
acclaimed Mayor Tony 
Fraser.  

“Their attitude has 
always been, how do we 
make things better, how do 
we serve the public. Their 
thoughts have been genuine 

and honest,” said Fraser. 
“The beauty of it all is 

the embracing of John and 
the embracing of Al by all 
of us, by the community, by 
the electorate, the 
constituents to become a 
vital part of “us” and for 
that I am truly, truly 
grateful.”  

Two questions were 
posed to both Armstrong 
and Thompson, and their 
response was very much to 
the point. The questions: 
What got you interested in 
becoming involved in 
municipal politics, and what 
do you take away from your 
years of service? 

For Armstrong, it was 
the pursuit of equitable 
treatment for minor hockey. 
“I was the vice-president of 
minor hockey at that time,” 
said Armstrong, “and the 
sitting council at the time 
had forgiven an ice bill, and 
we thought at minor hockey 
that we should go in and 
talk to them to see if we 
could get the same thing, 
because we had money 
issues. There are always 
money issues. 

“It wasn’t an animosity 
thing and I said I’d go, so I 
went in and it was the first 
council meeting I had ever 

been to. I said my piece, 
with no disrespect to any of 
them and nothing really 
happened. On my way out I 
saw Howard Smith and I 
asked, “How do you get to 
sit at this table?” and he 
said you run for election. It 
was right at that time you 
had to get your election 
papers prepared. I didn’t 
even know that was going 
on. I asked, ‘how do you go 
about that,’ he told me how 
and four weeks later I was 
on council. I wasn’t really 
drawn to politics. My 
family was fairly political, 
but it wasn’t a plan.” 

In response to the 
question of what the most 
important thing he takes 
away from his time on 
council, Armstrong offered 
some practical advice: “The 
biggest thing, in my mind 
after 23 years is that it is the 
most important level of 
government that the average 
person should pay attention 
to. When Eric Duncan 
raises his hand in the House 
of Commons, and they pass 
something, it can be years 
before you feel the impact. 
When I raise my hand on a 
Tuesday night, I spend your 
money by Thursday. That’s 
the biggest take-away in my 

opinion.”  
Like Armstrong, 

Thompson was also very 
involved in the community 
as a volunteer. “When I first 
started in 16 years ago, I 
was on the fire department,” 
said Thompson. “I was 
involved with Chesterville 
Recreation and the new 
sports field and ball 
diamond and soccer field 
that went in and being 
involved in them got me 
more interested in just 
becoming more involved in 
the community.” 

As for what he takes 
away from his time on 
council, Thompson says it is 
all about building 
relationships. “I think we’ve 

accomplished a lot with the 
growth in the town that we 
have experienced,” said 
Thompson, “and the 
upgrading of the facilities, 
and connections that we 
have made through the 
municipality, different 
people I have met and 
through connections with 
the other municipalities 
we’ve had through council.”  

The retirement of 
Armstrong and Thompson 
leave a couple large pairs of 
shoes to fill, and the process 
will begin with the swearing 
in of the new council on 
Nov. 15 at 7:00 p.m., at the 
municipal office located at 
636 St. Lawrence St. in 
Winchester.
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BARRISTER & SOLICITOR

As another week came to a close here at Tagwi 
Secondary School, so did many of our events. Our 
Halloweek wrapped up on Monday. As well, our Junior 
and Senior boys’ volleyball teams competed in playoffs. 
Finally, our junior girl’s basketball team had a 
phenomenal end-of-season on Thursday.   

On Monday, we ended our three-day long 
Halloweek. It spanned from Thursday of last week to 
Halloween. Monday consisted of our school-wide 
costume contest, where student council asked everyone 
to dress up in their most creative costume. Then, 
everyone who was dressed up got to walk a “catwalk”, 
get their picture taken, and, not to mention, some candy 
as a prize. Our day concluded with a Halloween themed 
Kahoot. Student council would like to thank everyone 
who participated in Halloweek.  

As well, both our senior and junior boys’ volleyball 
teams competed in playoffs this week. The senior team 
competed on Wednesday at L’Heritage, where they lost 
in their quarter final game against La Citadelle two sets 
to one. Our junior boys played on Thursday at La 
Citadelle. They won their first game against La 
Citadelle, and after a valiant fight against Glengarry in 
the finals, they unfortunately lost. Great season 
everyone, and thank you to the coaches, Mr. Roy, and 
Ms. Fleming.   

The junior girls’ basketball ball team’s season 
concluded on Friday at Charlan. They beat Holy Trinity 
in the semi final game on Thursday afternoon. Our 
Warriors then advanced to the finals, which took place 
later that day, where they played Charlan. They came 
back from behind and won with a buzzer-beater. The 
girls will be heading to EOSSAA sometime soon. 
Congratulations to everyone!  

As always, student council and the school 
community is hard at work planning for the upcoming 
weeks. To stay up to date on what’s happening, we 
recommend you check out Tagwi’s Instagram page 
(@tagwiwarriors) and our student council Instagram 
page (@warriors.student.council).

By  Brooke Donnelly
Student ReporterStudent Reporter

A week with  
the warriors

North Dundas council loses two long-term members to retirement

North Dundas Coun. John Thompson (left) and 
Deputy Mayor Al Armstrong (right) were put to work 
cutting the cake at a retirement celebration held for 
them on Nov. 4 at the Morewood Community Centre.  

Tinkess Photo
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WINCHESTER – In typical fashion, the 
House of Lazarus, (HOL), and Main Street 
Clothing have once more come up with a great 
idea enjoyed and appreciated by everyone. 

On Fri., Nov. 4, the HOL held their Purses 
with a Purpose event in partnership with 
Main Street Clothing at the Joel Steele 
Community Centre in Winchester.  

More than 200 people came to the event, 
which featured an auction looked after by 
auctioneer Flora Dumouchel. 

The evening out included cocktails and 
hor d’oeuvres, shopping and silent auction 

items, the Main Street Clothing fashion show, 
an auction of gently used purses at different 
prices, and then an auction of five designer 
purses. 

The event had a great deal of support from 
local business and North Dundas residents. 

Executive director of HOL, Cathy Ashby 
said, “We made $15,000 at our Purses with a 
Purpose event. We are so thankful for all of the 
support from our community to make this event 
such a success. Together we are making a 
difference by helping the vulnerable among us.” 

The event was a great way to showcase 
the many programs the House of Lazarus 
offers. 

Those programs include a Back to Work 
program. HOL takes referrals from 
employment services for those who need help 
getting appropriate clothing for a job 
interview. The Dundas County Housing 
Initiative is all about having a community 
where everyone has a safe and affordable 
place to live, a community advocating for 
affordable housing. Heat for the Holidays is a 
partnership between HOL and Community 
Food Share that partner with BMR to bring 
ECO Energy Logs to several food bank 
families. Another program is called Hope 
Bags for the Homeless. The program is a 
three- phase program that allows HOL to 
supply essential belongings, a list of 
resources, food bags and shelter related items 
to those in need. 

HOL’s Drop-in Centre program helps to 
provide breakfast and social outings to people. 
The events are open to everyone. The drop in 
includes a free breakfast, an opportunity to 
socialize, presentations and a place to get 
information about local services and resources. 

Neighbours Helping Neighbours is 
another great program that brings resources 
to people who need them. The Handyman 
Hero program brings licensed tradespeople 
together with families in need of home 
renovations and the Dinner of the House 
program is a weekly community meal held at 
the Winchester United Church every 
Thursday between 4 p.m. and 7 p.m. The 
dinner is a drop in and sit down type of 
dinner. HOL also has the Places for People 
program that helps residents find affordable 
housing, Operation Backpack, that provides 
healthy food for students to eat on weekends.

Purses with a Purpose a success in Winchester

Carolyn Thompson Goddard 
Record Staff 

LONG SAULT – Ian 
Callan, a marathon runner 
known for his fundraising 
runs to the Terry Fox 
Memorial in Ottawa, is 
holding the 3rd annual 
HonouRun on Nov. 5 and 6. 
Callan explained it was also 
held in 2019, 2020 and this 
year but he had an injury 
preventing his holding it in 
2021.  

This year, as in the past, 
the event is a fundraiser for 
“To the Stan and Back”, 
with “Stan” used as an 
abbreviation for 
Afghanistan. This 
organization has been 
providing support for 
retired and serving 
Canadian Armed Forces as 
well as frontline responders 
such as firefighters, police, 
and emergency services’ 
people.  

It supports programs 
aiding those suffering from 
PTSD, including the 
provision of service dogs, 
or experiencing 
homelessness or therapy for 
mental health issues 
resulting from their service.  

Information on the 
event’s Facebook page 
explains how the 
HonouRun, a 100km run 
held over two days, is held 
“to honour veterans, 
military personnel and first 
responders” and to raise 
awareness and funds “for 
mental health initiatives for 
the veteran and first 
responder communities.”  

On Nov. 5, a beautiful 
fall day, the run began at the 
Royal Canadian Legion 
Branch 423 in Alexandria 
and continued to the 
Lancaster Cenotaph and 
EMT/Fire Hall before 
continuing to the 
Williamstown Cenotaph, 
then to the Cornwall 
Cenotaph, with the day’s 
run concluding at the Royal 
Canadian Legion Branch 
297 in Cornwall.  

On Sunday, the 
HonourRun began early in 
the morning at the cenotaph 
in Morrisburg and 
continued for the most part 
along Highway 2, with 
stops at the Ingleside 
Cenotaph, continuing to the 
cenotaph located in Ault 
Park, home to the Lost 
Villages Museum, near 
Long Sault with the run 
concluding at RCL Branch 
297 in Cornwall, after 
stopping at the Cornwall 
Cenotaph in the early 
afternoon.  

On Sunday, Callan was 
accompanied by 10-year-
old Jack Daye for a 25 km 
segment of the run. His 
mother Dara, who is a 
colleague of Callan’s at 
Longue Sault Public 
School, explained Jack 
became interested in the run 
and decided to participate. 
He had a goal of $500 to 
raise and has surpassed this 
goal raising over $1,500 for 
“To the Stan and Back” as 
of Nov. 2. Dara continued, 
Jack has been training for 
the event by running with 
Callan and joined him at the 
Ingleside Cenotaph on 
Sunday and continued to 
Long Sault and Cornwall.  

Dara mentioned how 
students at LSPS have 
created special rocks for 
Callan to distribute along 
his run.   After painting the 
rocks, students made a 
poppy using their 
fingerprints and then wrote 
a message on the back of 
each one. Students from 
other schools along the 
running route, Rothwell-
Osnabruck, Williamstown 
Public and Notre-Dame 
joined students from 
Longue Sault in sharing 
their appreciation with 
letters and cards. These 
messages of thanks were 
distributed by the runners 
during the event. 

Friday, November  18,  7:30 p.m.

Saturday, November 19, 7:30 p.m.

Sunday, November 20, 2:00 p.m.

Friday, November  25,  7:30 p.m.

Saturday, November 26, 7:30 p.m.

Sunday, November 27, 2:00 p.m.
2022

SIX performances at THE OLD TOWN HALL, 
478 Main Street E., Winchester, ON

TICKETS
$20 available at 

613-297-0097 
and dcplayers.ca

*

FREE

TR AINING
NE AR YOU !

$1000 BONUS*

TRAINING

*Some conditions apply.

INFORMATION / REGISTRATION

Job Zone d’emploi
info@jobzonedemploi.ca

613.933.WORK (9675) or 
613.774.JOBS (5627)

jobzonedemploi.ca

YOU LOVE CHILDREN, 
AND WANT TO CONTRIBUTE TO 
THEIR DEVELOPMENT WHILE 
HAVING A REWARDING CAREER? 

START DATE
JANUARY 2023

REGISTRATION IS OPEN

LIMITED SPACE

    CHILD CARE
PRACTITIONER

TRAINING

near you !

St. James Catholic Education 

TRAINING SUMMARY

• Fully subsidized training

• Individual support for childcare, transportation and other needs 

 is available 

ADMISSION CRITERIA*
• Vulnerable Sector Check

• Selection interview and medical certificate

• Good physical condition   

877.989.1997
OFARRELL@ASSANTE.COM
OFARRELLWEALTH.COM

BROCKVILLE  CORNWALL  KEMPTVILLE  RENFREW  WINCHESTER

Your Estate Planning SpecialistsContact us to  
start building your 
Estate Plan. 

Assante Capital Management Ltd. is a member of the Canadian Investor Protection Fund and 
the Investment Industry Regulatory Organization of Canada

Supporting our vets and first responders
Cathy Ashby the 
executive director of 
the House of Lazarus 
on the left and Lisa 
Williams owner of 
Main Street Clothing 
in Winchester were 
ready to kick off a 
great community 
event in Winchester 
called Purses with a 
Purpose on Fri., Nov. 
4. Morin Photo
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The Stormont 4-H Ass ociation: 
“Learn To Do By Doing”

The Dundas 4-H Ass ociation: 
4-H provides opportunity for members

We will Purchase or Store:
Soybeans • Corn

We Offer:
Basis Contracts • Forward Contracts

Competitive Drying Rates
Licensed:

Elevator • Corn Dealer • Soybean Dealer
Licensed under the Grain Financial Protection Act

Congratulations to 4-H members and great job leaders!Congratulations to 4-H members and great job leaders!

2809 Cty. Rd. #7, R.R. #1, Chesterville, ON K0C 1H0
Tel: 613-448-2359  Fax: 613-448-1584

E-mail: elevator@vbfarms.ca

www.aultlaw.ca

Real Estate • Wills & Estates 
Employment

Commercial & Corporate 
Farm Business & Real Estate

Stephen Ault • Samantha Berry 
Warren Leroy • Mally McGregor

522 St. Lawrence Street
Winchester, ON, K0C 2K0

613-774-2670

89 Tollgate Road West
Cornwall, ON, K6J 5L5

613-933-3535

613-822-4653

Offi ce 1 613 538 2555
Fax 1 613 539 2714
dairy@ontarioeast.ca
17282 County Road 15
Moose Creek, ON  K0C 1W0 gea.com

613.229.0708
c 613.880.5826 / o 613.826.3224

CARTAGE
• Aggregates • Commodities • Aggregates • Commodities 

• Freight • Float Services • Freight • Float Services 
• Flat Deck Services • Flat Deck Services 
• End Dump Services• End Dump Services

CONTRACTING
• Septic Systems / Installation / Repairs• Septic Systems / Installation / Repairs

• Demolition • Land Clearing • Demolition • Land Clearing 
• Excavation• Excavation

16301 Fairview Drive
P.O. Box 199 

Avonmore, Ontario

Email: 
info@avonmorefair.ca

Host of the Avonmore Fair www.avonmorefair.ca

Dundas Dundas 
County Milk County Milk 
ProducersProducers

How can anything this good be this good?How can anything this good be this good?
Nature’s Most Perfect FoodNature’s Most Perfect Food

Vernon Valley Farms Ltd.
Independent Sales Representative 
for Pioneer® brand products

Grant Millard
Cell: 613-914-0171 • grant.millard@plantpioneer.com

Greg Millard
Cell: 613-229-5400 • greg.millard@plantpioneer.com

Box 129, 4479 Pioneer Line Rd., Vernon, ON  K0A 3J0
613-774-6400

WE SALUTE 
4-H Members & Voluntee r Leaders

The Stormont 4-H Association had a great year promoting the 4-H Motto – “Learn 
To Do By Doing” through fun clubs like Spice of Life, Go for the Gold and Dairy and 
Beef clubs for the members age 9 to 21 years old. We also had the Cloverbuds for the 
6 to 8 years old members, where they sampled diff erent topics each meeting, giving 
them samples of clubs they can take part in the future years.

Up next for this year is the Christmas Club. Our members are learning the club 
subject while also gaining invaluable life skills which will help them become 
community leaders in the future.

The Stormont 4-H Association is blessed with 35 screened volunteers who 
provide the many programs we have to offer to the 4-H Members. If you 
are interested in becoming a Stormont 4-H member or volunteer with our 
association, please email stormont4h@gmail.com.

The mission of the 4-H movement in 
Canada is to empower youth to be 

responsible, caring and contributing 
leaders that eff ect positive change in the 

world around them.

Dundas 4-H Association offered two dairy clubs, a beef club, and a gardening club 
during 2022. With 45 members and 19 volunteers, they provide the members with 
the opportunity to participate in local achievement days and move on to regional 
and provincial events.  

The committee is organizing the annual awards’ banquet for Nov. 26 at the 
Gathering House in Chesterville commencing at 7:30 p.m.

If you are passionate about a hobby and would like to share that with others 
between the ages of 9 and 21, please reach out to the Dundas 4-H Association. 
4-H is always looking for volunteers to share and assist with the activities for these 
eager members.

4-H is all about opportunity and improving the experience for members and 
volunteers.

Whether you have bee n a member of the 4-H program and have come back to be a leader or if you are completely new to the 4-H program – Thank you!
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Carolyn Thompson Goddard 
Record Staff  

LONG SAULT – Patrons and invited 
guests gathered at the Lost Villages Brewery 
(LVB) just outside Long Sault for its grand 
opening during the afternoon of Fri., Nov. 4. 
The event featured the opportunity to visit 
with owners John Wright, Kevin Baker and 
Matt Kamm and other dignitaries in the 
state-of-the-art brewery.   

There are several nods to local history in 
the brewery, in addition to its name which 
include beer cans with historic 
representations of life in the Lost Villages 
by local artists and an artistic representation 
of scenes from the villages, which includes 
their names above the brewing viewing 
windows. The Lost Villages Museum 
loaned the business artifacts to display in 
various locations throughout the LVB.   

In a press release dated Nov. 4, from SDG 

corporate communication coordinator Todd 
Lihou, owner John Wright commented, “This 
has been two years of a lot of hard work and 
seeing it all come together with all the people 
here, it is really special for us.” He continued 
how “there’s a whole piece of history in this 
area that we wanted to build on, and hopefully 
people from far away will hear these stories 
and learn a little bit more about our region.”  

“This is beautifully done in terms of the 
building” commented SDSG MP Eric 
Duncan during the event and continued the 
business is promoting both the history of 
the lost villages and local history.  

Williams commented in an interview with 
The Record shortly before the event began: 
“this kind of business and the re-development 
of the building is exactly what the Regional 
Incentive Program is all about. 

Several members of South Stormont 
council were at the event. Mayor Bryan 

McGillis expressed his congratulations to the 
owners, and SS Deputy Mayor elect Andrew 
Guindon. He commented how the LVB is “a 
fantastic new business for the community.” 

The press release notes the LVB “made a 
successful application to the SDG Regional 
Incentives Program for $45,000 in funding 

for building conversion and expansion.” 
SDG warden Carma Williams commented 
further in the release how the RIP “provides 
funding to eligible businesses and tourism 
amenities in our region to help with 
improvements to existing amenities, or to 
build new ones.”

Lost Villages Brewery holds its grand opening

With a snip of the scissors, the Lost Villages Brewery officially opened with several 
invited guests and patrons enjoying a celebratory sip. From the left, back row: Tara 
Kirkpatrick, Margaret MacDonald, Andrew Guindon, Carman Williams. Front row: 
Jennifer MacIsaac, Bryan McGillis, James Wright, Matt Camm, Eric Duncan, Dave 
Smith, Kevin Baker and Chris Hemond.  Thompson Goddard Photo

The Russ ell  4-H Ass ociation: Russ ell  county has had another great season

Fife Agricultural 
Services Ltd.

Phone: (613) 984-2059
1-888-557-FIFE

Cell: (613) 551-2363
Fax: (613) 984-1371

14740 County Road 43, Finch, Ontario K0C 1K0
E-mail: fi feag@plantpioneer.com

Dennis Fife
Tel. 613-987-5494
Fax: 613-987-1082
E-Mail: info@rdlegaultseeds.com
1614 Route 900 West
St. Albert, ON K0A 3C0

RAISTRICK FARM SERVICES
Trucking / Float Service

(613) 242-6949
3887 County Rd. # 7, 
Chesterville, Ont. K0C 1H0

Denzil G. Raistrick
President

daretransport@aol.com

Kirk Allison
(613) 774-3323

(613) 774-2925

1-800-267-8336

kirk@allisonfeed.ca
www.allisonfeed.ca

Winchester Springs, ON           P.O. Box 51  K0C 2L0

WE SALUTE 
4-H Members & Voluntee r Leaders

THE 4H PLEDGE
I pledge my Head to clearer thinking,

My Heart to great loyalty,
My Hands to larger service,
My Health to better living

For my club, my community, my country, and my world.

Motto: Learn to do by doing

We off ered a Financial Fitness Club as 
well as dairy club. Right now, 9 members 
are in Toronto representing Russell 
County at the TD Canadian Dairy Classic 
held as part of the Royal Winter Fair. 

November 26 is our year end Potluck 
lunch and awards’ celebration in Limoges. 

As a twist this year,  we are hosting a silent 

auction to raise funds for our 4-H families 
aff ected by the May Durecho storm. Please 
reach out if you have an item to donate. 
We will also be hosting a Facebook online 
auction Nov. 28 - Dec. 2, watch for this!  

As leaders, we learn as much  from the 
youth as much as they learn from us. 4-H 
is truly, giving our youth the opportunity 

to learn to do by doing, by seeing the 
members build skills and confi dence, 
by working together and developing 
friendships, that last a lifetime. It’s amazing 
seeing youth grow and become leaders 
and giving back to the community.

This year one of our dairy leaders 
is a recently graduated 4-H member!  

Embracing what he learned and the 
desire to give back is what had him 
volunteering with Russell 4-H.

There’s so much to 4-H.  We are always 
looking for volunteers so that we can 
off er more clubs to our members. We’re 
a small group of volunteer leaders and 
would love to off er more!

Remembering in Ingleside   
A parade travelled from the firehall to the cenotaph in Ingleside as part of the 
Remembrance Ceremonies held on Sun., Nov. 6.  Tinkess Photo

Winchester resident remembered at cenotaph   
Lieutenant Colonel Bill Shearing of the SD&G Highlanders laid a wreath at the 
cenotaph in Winchester on Nov. 6. Morin Photo 
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AUCTIONS 
ONLINE TIMED ARCADE 
LIQUIDATION AUCTION 

SALE  
Items located and pickup to be held 
on site at civic #3283 Main St., 
Avonmore (North Stormont). 

AUCTION OPENS ON FRI., 
NOV. 18 AND CLOSES 

THURS., NOV. 24 AT 6 P.M. 
(SOFT CLOSE; 
STAGGERED)  

Auction Features: Approx 70 lots 
including vintage pinball machines; 
Retro video/arcade games; Pool 
Tables; Shuffleboard Tables; 
Vending Machines including Coca-
Cola; Cigarette & Gum Ball 
Machines; Jukeboxes & more . 

For full catalog visit:  
www.peterrossauction.hibid.com  

Preview: Preview of all items to be 
held on site Mon., Nov. 21 from 10 
a.m. - 3 p.m. 

Pickup: Pickup to occur on Sat., 
Nov. 26 from 10 a.m. - 3 p.m. 
(ONLY – NO EXEPTIONS). 

Pickup note: Everything in this 
auction is sold as-is where-is and is 
100% the responsibility of the pur-
chaser to remove; dismantle if nec-
essary and transport by themselves 
with no assistance provided from 
the owner(s) or auction company 
staff. As such – please bring suffi-
cient equipment, tools and assis-
tance.  

Auctioneer note: This auction will 
be an excellent opportunity for 
dealers; collectors; enthusiasts and 
people furnishing a mancave alike.  

All items to be sold pursuant to 
terms and conditions on auction 
catalog and presented at time of 
registration. Upon registration all 
participants are bound to terms 
agreed to and bound to auction 
dates, times, conditions, and 
terms. Should you be unable to 
comply with terms and relevant 
dates please do not participate in 
this auction. All sales final!  

Auction Conducted By:  
PETER ROSS AUCTION 

SERVICES LTD.  
Ingleside, ON    613-537-8862  

www.peterrossauction.ca 
________________ 

LIVE REAL ESTATE  
AUCTION 

MON., NOV. 21 AT 2 P.M. 
SHARP  

Civic #3283 Main St., Avonmore 
(North Stormont). 

Real Estate: Consists of a 2-storey 
building of approx. 1,800 sq. ft per 
floor; situated on a Main St. Lot w/ 
well and septic. Heated by propane 
w/ a metal roof. Terms: Real estate 
to be sold at 2 p.m. sharp. Subject 
to an extremely low minimum 
reserve of only $20,000 (twenty 
thousand dollars). Purchaser will be 
required to surrender $5,000 in the 
form of cash certified funds at the 
time of auction made payable to the 
seller’s lawyer in trust (contact auc-
tioneer in advance of auction for 
vendor(s) lawyer’s name). Balance 
of proceeds due upon closing with-
in 30 days or less. Potential pur-
chasers shall be responsible for all 
his/her/their own legal fees; inspec-
tions; survey or any other costs 
incurred upon and up-to closing. 
Purchaser must satisfy themselves 
as to the lot size; location and con-
dition of the property prior to auc-
tion (As well as to any other con-
cerns they may have). Property to 
be sold on a 100% as-is where is 
basis subject to a 5% Buyer’s pre-
mium over and above hammer 
price.  

Note: This property is definitely 
priced that it will sell – so do not 
miss this opportunity as an 
investor; contractor or anyone else 
looking to increase their portfolio 
through real estate.  

To arrange a site visit call Peter or 
Helen Ross at 613-537-8862.   

Owner and auctioneer not responsi-
ble for loss or accident. 

Auction Conducted By:  
PETER ROSS AUCTION 

SERVICES LTD.  
Ingleside, ON    613-537-8862  

www.peterrossauction.ca 
18-1 

AUCTIONS 

ON-SITE LIVE ESTATE 
AUCTION  

SAT., NOV. 19 AT 10 A.M. 
To be held on site at civic #3473 
Cty. Rd. 26, Prescott, ON K0E 1T0. 

TRUCK – ARTIC CAT 
WILDCAT – FISHING 

BOAT – MOTORCYCLE – 
TRACTORS – DEWALT 

TOOL CABINET – TOOLS 
– ANTIQUE FURNISHINGS 

– COLLECTABLES – 
MODERN HOUSEHOLD 

EFFECTS AND MORE 
2013 Ford XLT150 4WD Extend-
A-Cab Truck w/ 264,000Km’s 
(Sold As-Is); 2014 Arctic Cat 700 
Trail Wildcat; 1998 Honda Shadow 
Motorcycle (38688Km’s); 2005 
Princecraft 16’ Fishing Boat Sells 
w/ well built homemade trailer and 
Merc 30 4-Stroke EFI Engine; 
Minnkota Elec Trolling Motor (to 
be sold separate from the boat); 
Simplicity 25hp Riding Mower 
(only 525hrs.) Tractors; 
Machinery; Hay; Tools & More: 
MF 165 Diesel Tractor w/ Cab 
(3016hrs. showing); MF 265 Diesel 
Tractor w/ Front End Loader (Not 
running – mechanical issues 
unknown); NH 488 Haybine; NI 
Side delivery rake; Claas Liner 
3275 Rotary Rake; NH 254 Hay 
Tedder; NH273 Sm. Sq. Baler; 
Allied Automatic Stooker; 2 Pipe 
Hay Elevators; 5’ Bush Hog; 8’ 
3PTH Disc; 3PTH Scraper Blade; 
Set of Chain Harrows; Single 
Auger Snow Blower; Approx 6’ x 
8’ Homemade Livestock Trailer 
(NO Ownership); 7 Plastic Calf 
Hutches; Approx 1000 Bales of 
first cut hay (to be sold as a lot – 
purchaser to pay day of auction and 
remove within 30 days); Honda 
EZ35000 Generator; Craftsman 
25Gal Port Air Comp; Walk Behind 
Weed Eater; Lawn Roller; Lawn, 
Garden & Stable Tools; Overhead 
Gantry; Workbench; Record #4 
Vice; Lumber & Barn Beams; 
Metal Cutoff Saw; Drill Press; 
Rigid 10” Table Saw & Stand; Qty 
of Hand & Power Tools; ¾” Socket 
Set; Dewalt Upright Tool Cabinet 
(like new); Compound Miter Saw; 
Log Chains; Lumber; Farm Gates; 
Fishing Tackle, Turkey Decoys and 
more. Antiques & Household 
Effects: Beautiful Early Butternut 
Corner Cupboard; Outstanding 
Tiger Maple; Chest of Drawers; 
Pine Blanket Box; Pine 1 Drawer 
Open Wash Stand; Birdseye Maple 
Candle Table; Several other primi-
tive occasional Tables; Batter Jug; 
Collection of Old Banks; 
Gingerbread Clock; Bytown Broad 
Axe; Barn Lanterns; Round Oak 
Pedestal Table; 4 Oak Pressed Back 
Chairs; 4 Post Bed; 2 Cranberry 
Elec Lamps; Assorted GI Joe 
Figures; Early Toys; Carleton 
County Atlas; Repro Texaco Sign; 
Repro Supertest Sign; Kenmore 
Upright Deepfeeze; JVC 
Flatscreen; Frigidaire Elec Stove & 
Refrigerator; GE Washer & Dryer; 
4 Unused Packages of Laminate 
Flooring; many other articles too 
numerous to mention. 

OWNER & AUCTIONEER 
NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR 
LOSS OR ACCIDENT. 

CANTEEN & WASHROOM ON 
SITE.  

NOTE: We are so excited to be 
back with live auctions and cannot 
wait to see our customers new and 
old – be sure to attend this is a great 
auction with something for every-
one!  

Prop: To settle the estate of the late 
Darcy Last. 

Terms: Cash or GOOD cheque 
with proper I.D.  

Auction Conducted By:  
PETER ROSS AUCTION 

SERVICES LTD.  
Ingleside, ON    613-537-8862  

www.peterrossaucation.ca  
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FOR SALE 
FOR SALE – Pure Bred 
Heifers-due early November 
and December. Ville Glen 
Holstein, Maxville, 613-527-
2358.   

19 

COMING EVENTS 
FRIENDLY CIRCLE 

SENIORS CLUB 
CHRISTMAS MARKET 

South Stormont Township 
Hall, 2 Milles Roches Rd., 
Long Sault. November 12 
from 10 a.m. - 2 p.m. Many 
vendors including bake sale. 
Something for everyone. 

18 
EUCHRE  

TOURNAMENT 
SAT., NOVEMBER 12, 2022 
Oddfellows Hall, 12389 
Country Rd. 18 in 
Williamsburg. Hall opens at  
11 a.m., play starts at 12 
noon. $10 per person to 
play. The kitchen/bar is 
open. Help the Homeless! 

18-2 

SERVICES 
PROFESSIONAL PIANO 

TUNING 
By former president of nation-
al tuners’ organization, CAPT, 
with over 20 years experi-
ence. $180 even, including 
free pitch-raise and any 
taxes. Call (613) 936-3912 or 
email marklarin@gmail.com  

25 

VOLUNTEER 
VOLUNTEER NOW! 

Organizations or individuals 
who have tasks which could be 
done by students looking for 
their volunteer hours, are wel-
come to advertise in this space 
free of charge for 2 weeks. Call 
The Record at 613-448-2321 
with your requests. 

tfc

3 Flexible schedules
3 Large, global company
3 Variety of tasks
3 Fast career opportunities

• CUSTOMER SERVICE REPRESENTATIVE
• ASSISTANT STORE MANAGER

• STORE MANAGER

Your growth starts here!
Growing Together at Subway, Winchester

Apply now at workwithus.circlek.com
In store – Winchester Subway or by texting Circlekjobs to 97211

Nor th Dundas Christmas Fund

Proudly Supports the North Dundas Christmas Fund
Donations accepted here

To register for snowsuits or baskets, call 613-774-0188 or 
613-989-3830, Monday to Friday, 9 a.m. - noon. 

Snowsuit and food basket requests must be placed by December 2, 2022.

Monetary donations are required to supply snowsuits Monetary donations are required to supply snowsuits 
to children 13 and under and for food baskets for those in to children 13 and under and for food baskets for those in 

need in North Dundas.need in North Dundas.
Your donations will be greatly appreciated.

E-transfers: northdundaschristmasfund@gmail.com
By mail: Make cheques out to ‘North Dundas Christmas Fund’ and 

mail to P.O. Box 27, South Mountain, ON, K0E 1W0.

Please give gener ou sly!

34 Ottawa Street
PO Box 740
Morrisburg, ON K0C 1X0
613-543-2673
southdundas.com

Treasurer
Full-time Position

The Treasurer will manage the Finance Department and 
provide fi nancial leadership and advice to Council and 
staff to ensure the long-term fi nancial sustainability of the 
Municipality.

Operator-Water/Wastewater
Full-time Position

Apply by November 18, 2022 at 12 p.m. (Noon).

For full job descriptions go to southdundas.com/
job-opportunities.
Only those selected for an interview will be contacted. No 
unsolicited applications accepted.

WE’RE HIRING! APPLY NOW

COMMUNITY FOOD SHARE IS GRATEFUL TO ALL THE COMMUNITY 
VOLUNTEER GROUPS AND ORGANIZATIONS FOR THEIR HELP IN MAKING 

OUR COMMUNITY GARDENS AND OUR GROW A ROW CAMPAIGN A 
SUCCESS THIS YEAR.

• NS Finch Community Gardens
• SD Iroquois Community Garden

• ND Winchester Community Garden
• Upper Canada Village

IN TOTAL OVER 1,650 KG. OF PRODUCE WAS DONATED TO ASSIST US IN 
OFFERING HEALTHY CHOICES TO OUR FOOD BANK CLIENTS.

Thank You

Have a story you want 
us to know about?

Contact editor@etceterapublications.ca
for more information.

www.chestervillerecord.com

LOCAL JOURNALISM THAT MATTERS!

WWW.CHESTERVILLERECORD.COM 

SIGN UP TO RECEIVE WHAT’S 
HAPPENING IN YOUR COMMUNITY!

GO TO

TO SIGN UP TODAY!

DEJONG
MASONRY

LICENSED &
CERTIFIED

Brick, 
Block, Stone, Chimneys, 

Parging, Repairs and Waterproofi ng Foundations

KEVIN DEJONG
613-316-0800

North Dundas Township
dejongmasonry@hotmail.com

Home Masonry Specialist
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Stormont Ladies: 
Ladies’ High Single, Marin 
Middleton 220; Ladies’ 
High Triple, Diane Holmes 
580. Team Standings: 
Sandra 86, Hilda 81, Angela 
66, Susan 64, Pat 64. 

Monday Men’s: Men’s 
High Single, Danny 
StPierre 305; Men’s High 
Triple, Frank Jerome 695; 
Men’s High Average, Marc 
Robinson 241. Team 
Standings: Alley Rats 43, 
East-Ont 40.5, Alley Cats 
35.5, Raiders 31, A-Team 
27, Country Boys 15. 

Defenders: Men’s High 
Single, Brian Casselman 
230; Men’s High Triple, 
Glendon Moore 591; 
Ladies’ High Single, Gwen 
Clarke 221; Ladies’ High 
Triple, Gwen Clarke 563. 
Team Standings: Glendon 
79, Gwen 78.5, Debbie 
75.5, Brian 75, Ossie 69.5, 
Kelsey 63.5. 

Wednesday Ladies: 
Ladies’ High Single, Mary 
Osborne 203;  Ladies’ 
High Triple ,  Mary 
Osborne 570.  Team 
Standings:  Mary 111, 
Corinne 97,  Janice 97, 
Lorna 91, Dianna 85. 

Finch Mixed: Men’s 
High Single, Danny 
StPierre 348; Men’s High 
Triple, Danny StPierre 722; 
Ladies’ High Single, 
Isabelle Bissonnette 226; 
Ladies’ High Triple, 
Isabelle Bissonnette 576. 
Team Standings: S.M.T.D. 
77, Team #2 70, The Girls 
68.5, Team #4 61.5, B&S 
48. 

Thursday Seniors: 
Men’s High Single, John 
Meulenbroek 161; Men’s 
High Triple, Bas Vanwinden 
409; Ladies’ High Single, 
Cathy Bennett 170; Ladies’ 
High Triple, Pat Derks 415. 

Avonmore Mixed: 
Men’s High Single, Frank 
Jerome 351; Men’s High 
Triple, Frank Jerome 839; 
Ladies’ High Single, Anita 
Byvelds 231; Ladies’ High 
Triple, Anita Byvelds 526. 
Team Standings: Frank 109, 
Mike 97, Rob 82, Dan 76, 
Anita 72.5, Jeannette 67.5. 

Les Dynamiques: Men’s 
High Single, Pierre Briere 
151; Men’s High Triple, 
Pierre Briere 432; Ladies’ 
High Single, Rejeanne 
Lefebvre 183; Ladies’ High 
Triple, Rejeanne Lefebvre 

492. 
Williamsburg Mixed: 

Men’s High Single, Danny 
Holmes 219; Men’s High 
Triple, Danny Holmes 553; 
Ladies’ High Single, Leslie 
Vanbruinessen 204; Ladies’ 
High Triple, Judy Simser 
520. Team Standings: John 
46, Leslie 43, Garry 40, 
Danny 40, Steve 36, George 
35. 

Winchester Odd 
Couples: Men’s High 
Single, Matt Hartle 302; 
Men’s High Triple, Matt 
Hartle 724; Ladies’ High 
Single, Marin Middleton 
206; Ladies’ high Triple, 
Marin Middleton 612. Team 
Standings: The Hardy Boys 
60, Rednecks 58, Bowling 
B?#!@es 54, Balljoints 
52.5, Wipper Snappers 51.5.                                    

Youth Bowling 
Canada 

YBC Peewees: Girls’ 
High Single, Vanessa 
Bissonnette 120; Girls’ 
High Double, Vanessa 
Bissonnette 226; Boys’ 
High Single, Samuel 
Bissonnette 108; Boys’ 
High Double, Samuel 
Bissonnette 203. 

YBC Bantams: Girls’ 
High Single, Danika 
Bissonnette 99; Girls’ High 
Double, Danika Bissonnette 
181; Boys’ High Single, 
Griffon Schwerdtfeger 103; 
Boys’ High Double, Kaden 
Leach 172. Team Standings: 
Leafs 64, Red Wings, 63, 
Sharks 63, Flames 58, Jets 
45, Oilers 43. 

YBC Juniors: Girls’ 
High Single, Robin Sanders 
181; Girl’s High Triple, 
Robin Sanders 443; Boy’s 
High Single, Clark Sanders 
181; Boy’s High Triple, 
Clark Sanders 447. 

YBC Seniors: Boy’s 
High Single, Sam Tessier 
195; Boy’s High Triple, 
Alex Robinson 491. Team 
Standings: Ducks 75, 
Senators 75, Sabers 71, 
Bruins 70, Kings 69.
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RUSSELL – Since 2015, Tom Manley 
and Isabelle Masson have operated 
Ballroom for Fun, a local small business 
that provides people with the opportunity to 
learn ballroom dancing in a fun and 
accessible manner.   

Social dancing falls into two principal 
categories: freestyle dancing and ballroom 
dancing. Manley described freestyle 
dancing, as dancing alone without a partner 
and can be “accompanied by one or more 
other people in proximity on the dance 
floor.” On the other hand, ballroom dancing 
is performed by two people connected and 
synchronized together, enabling “any two 
people to dance together if they are familiar 
with the dance style.” Ballroom dancing 
encompasses many different dance styles.  
“There is a dance style for every music 
style, and a music style for every dance 
style,” said Manley. Manley explains that 
he and Masson met over 30 years ago and 
discovered a mutual passion for dancing. 
They took ballroom dance lessons in 
Cornwall about 22 years ago and fell in 
love with the sport. When the couple 
“reached the limit of that particular 
program,” Tom then assisted the teacher in 
developing new dancers.” Tom and Isabelle 
later moved on and opened Ballroom for 
Fun in 2015.   

The business was launched to provide 
the chance for people to dance and learn 
ballroom dancing in rural Eastern Ontario 
and as well, to “enjoy dancing and teaching 
a great physical and mental exercise, 
having fun and enjoying a leisure activity 
as a couple.”  

Lessons are held on Wednesday 
evenings at the Russell Community Centre, 

the Zudio Studio in Vankleek Hill every 
second Saturday afternoon and on Monday 
evenings at the Benson Centre in Cornwall. 
There was a fall ballroom dance event that 
began in mid-September, a winter session 
in mid-January and a spring session in 
early April, with each session lasting for 
one hour per week for 10 weeks.   

The couple teaches the Rumba, Cha 
Cha, Mambo, Bachata, Samba, and Triple 

Swing, which are described as being Latin 
rhythmic dances, while also teaching “the 
smooth styles of Waltz, Viennese Waltz, 
American Tango, and Foxtrot.” Manley 
noted the classes are open to couples as 
well as single dancers. “Isabelle and Tom 
practice with the single dancers, invite 
other dancers to rotate partners with the 
single dancers, and allow the single dancers 
to practice the movements on their own.” 

Tom and Isabelle have developed their 
ballroom dancing techniques and skill in a 
variety of ways including online instruction 
and from four different local teachers. He 
noted that one of the challenges faced by 
dance teachers is adapting to the different 
learning styles of students, as people learn 
in a variety of ways. These include 
watching demonstrations, listening to 
explanations, repeating drills, and 
practicing movements. Tom explained they 
have “progressively integrated all these 
learning needs into their teaching 
methods.”  

“A second challenge is to match the 
learning capacity of each student. Some 
pick up the dancing movements more easily 
than others or come to the program with 
prior experience at other dance schools,” 
said Tom. The lesson plan and cadence are 
adapted to the couple and the group to 
enable them to learn at their own pace.  

Dancing is meant to be a fun activity 
with Tom and Isabelle designing their 
classes to balance the technical aspects, 
with the variety of movements and step, so 
students can enjoy learning ballroom 
dancing. Tom continued that the couple 
derives “great satisfaction when the 
students, young and older, develop their 
proficiency, feel a sense of accomplishment, 
and have fun dancing as a couple.” 

Tom mentioned that ballroom dancing is 
also taught by Dennis Taylor at the 
Chesterville Community Hall located a 1 
Mill Street. Bi-weekly dance events happen 
on Saturday evenings in Chesterville, with 
the couple attending these events on a 
regular basis.  

More information on Ballroom for Fun 
can be found at www.ballroomforfun.ca.  

 
If you would like to have a light shined 
on your business, please contact us at: 

editor@etceterapublications.ca or call us 
at 613-448-2321.

Dancing the 
night away 

Tom and Isabelle are pictured on the dance floor.   Courtesy Photo 

THE NAVAN ARTS AND CRAFT GROUPTHE NAVAN ARTS AND CRAFT GROUP
LE GROUPE DES BEAUX-ARTS ET LE GROUPE DES BEAUX-ARTS ET 

D’ARTISANAT DE NAVAND’ARTISANAT DE NAVAN
42nd/42ième (1978-2022)

CHRISTMAS CRAFT SHOWCHRISTMAS CRAFT SHOW
EXPOSITION DE NOËLEXPOSITION DE NOËL

WE ARE BACK! NOUS SOMMES DE RETOUR!

Facebook.com/NavanArtsAndCraft s   NavanArtsAndCraft s2018@gmail.com

November 19 and 20November 19 and 20
10 a.m. to 4 p.m.10 a.m. to 4 p.m.

NAVAN HALLNAVAN HALL
(arena – 2nd fl oor)(arena – 2nd fl oor)
1295 Colonial Road1295 Colonial Road

Free admission and parkingFree admission and parking
Door prizes!Door prizes!

Canteen and bake sale Canteen and bake sale 
operated by the “Vanier operated by the “Vanier 

Optimist Club”Optimist Club”
Donations accepted for theDonations accepted for the

ORLÉANS-CUMBERLAND ORLÉANS-CUMBERLAND 
COMMUNITY RESOURCE COMMUNITY RESOURCE 

CENTRE CHRISTMAS CENTRE CHRISTMAS 
PROGRAMPROGRAM

le 19 et 20 novembrele 19 et 20 novembre
10h à 16h10h à 16h

SALLE NAVANSALLE NAVAN
(aréna – 2ième étage)(aréna – 2ième étage)
1295, chemin Colonial1295, chemin Colonial

Entrée et stationnement gratuitsEntrée et stationnement gratuits
Prix de présence!Prix de présence!

Cantine et vente de pâtisseries Cantine et vente de pâtisseries 
gérées par le «Club Optimiste gérées par le «Club Optimiste 

de Vanier»de Vanier»
Nous acceptons des dons Nous acceptons des dons 

pour le PROGRAMME DE NOËL pour le PROGRAMME DE NOËL 
DU CENTRE DE RESSOURCES DU CENTRE DE RESSOURCES 

COMMUNAUTAIRES COMMUNAUTAIRES 
ORLÉANS-CUMBERLANDORLÉANS-CUMBERLAND

LIQUIDATION CENTRE 
Open Monday to Saturday from 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. 

(Subject to Ontario Regulations with reopening and capacity limits.)

TARP BUILDING IS NOW OPEN!
Check out our website for our UPCOMING ONLINE AUCTIONS

Civic #2250, County Road 31, Winchester, ON
613-774-7000

www.rideauauctions.com

Rideau  
Auctions Inc.
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RUSSELL – Memories, 
adventures and 103 years of 
enjoyment fill the many 
chapters of Lola Larmour’s 
life. 

Lola celebrated her 
103rd birthday on April 3. 
She is a resident of Russell 
Meadows and not a day 
goes by when someone is 
chatting with her. 

She is a favourite 
resident of the retirement 
home. 

Her life and times 
include 35 years working 
with Russell District 
Women’s Institute, as well 
as a lifetime of awards for 
various competitions at all 
the local fairs in the parts of 
Ontario she grew up in. 

A friend of hers collected 
all of Lola’s awards from 
the Russell and Navan fairs 
and stitched them into a 
colourful quilt. The quilt is 
one of Lola’s special 
possessions. 

She was born in 1919 
during the flu epidemic and 

her parents named her Lola 
Maisy Stephens. Her father 
Walter, mother Edna, and 
baby Lola stayed with 
Walter’s parents until he 
was able to buy a log house 
along with 50 acres of land, 
on what is now called 
Russell Road, one mile west 
of Cheney. 

“My parents put me 
between them to sleep,” 
said Lola. “It was so cold 
they were afraid I’d freeze, 
even though they kept the 
wood stove burning all 
night.” 

When spring arrived, the 
couple insulated the outside 
walls of their new home 
with a mixture of cow 
patties, and sand put 
between the logs that made 
up the walls. They then 
covered the walls with 
shingles, and made paste 
from flour and water, and 
newspapers to paste the 
inside of the home. 

Lola’s daughter put a 
book of her life together 
that covers her life from 
when she was a little girl in 

Russell to now. The book 
called Lola’s Life has 
pictures from her early life 
as a child, pictures of 
family, and of Lola over the 
years. Her daughter 
included a written history of 
Lola’s life including her 
memories of the times she 
grew up in. 

Some of her fondest 
memories are about the 
local fairs in Navan and 
Russell where she won 
awards for her crafts year 
after year. 

Lola survived two 
husbands. Her first husband 
Lytle had only one lung and 
died early in their marriage 
from pneumonia. Lola 
worked as a care-person 
helping her neighbours, and 
while looking after one 
family she met her second 
husband Howard. One day 
she went with Howard and 
his brothers and sisters for a 
drive. Later they would 
begin to date and eventually 
marry.  

Lola is a happy person. 
She attributes her long life 

to her belief in God and 
hard work along with a 
positive attitude. 

She has a great many 
fond memories of growing 
up. 

“We always had a 
concert before Christmas at 
school,” she said. “A few 
days before Christmas, we 
would walk to the church 
two or three times to 
practice. I really enjoyed 
that. We had drills, 
dialogues, recitations, and 
songs. Mother made all our 
costumes and clothes.”  

Lola remembers some 
winter nights being magical. 
“In the winter of 1931 when 
I was 12, dad and uncle 
Charlie built a dam at the 
creek, and we had lights. 
We made a good slide down 
potato hill, and we invited 
friends, and family 
members. Some brought 
food. Mother also made a 
big roast pan of baked 
beans. Boy what a time, we 
had that night. They ran 
wires to the house, so we 
had lights at the house too. 

We really enjoyed the 
winters. Some nights we 
didn’t need the flood lights, 
the moon was so bright.” 

These days Lola lives 
comfortably and happily at 
the Russell Meadows 
Retirement Community. 

Russell Meadows’ resident enjoys 103 years of happy memories

Lola Larmour shows off her quilt that has all of her 
awards from various fairs stitched into it. Morin Photo

Carolyn Thompson Goddard 
Record Staff 

VERNON – A solemn ceremony of 
remembrance, hosted by Royal Canadian 
Legion Branch 589 in Osgoode was held 
on Sat., Nov. 5 at the Osgoode Township 
Museum in Vernon.  

During the service Rev. George Scharf 
spoke on the sacrifices of soldiers of 
yesterday and today, commenting how 
ceremonies like this are ones of “grateful 
remembrance.” 

Ottawa Mayor Jim Watson commented 
how “it was an honour to be here in rural 
Ottawa to honour those who fought for 
our freedom and lost their lives.”  

RCL Branch 589 in Osgoode Sergeant 
at Arms Joel Anderson explained the 
branch supports four Remembrance Day 
ceremonies, one of which is held at the 
OTM in Vernon. He continued how Janet 
Coles, with the assistance of her husband 
Eric, “undertook organizing of the 
background support and conduct of the 
ceremony this year” noting “Previously 
this had been done by long-time 
members Peter and Joan Valstyn, but 
Peter passed away earlier this year.” 
Anderson continued support was 
received from the Ladies Auxiliary of 
RCL Branch 589 Osgoode and provided 
flag bearers.

Remembering with gratitude

RUSSELL – Russell Township is going 
to be testing the waters on a different kind of 
winter parking ban on its streets throughout 
the coming winter. 

Changing weather patterns during the 
winter are resulting in less snowfall at 
certain times of the winter season, noticeably 
in November and in March. 

Traditionally parking on any Russell 
Township street from 1:00 am to 7:00 am is 
forbidden from November 1 to April 1. 

This parking regulation is enforced 
regardless of the actual weather conditions. 

Russell council has approved a pilot 
program for the 2022-2023 winter season 
that allows for actual weather conditions 

when it comes to where and when you can 
park. 

During the winter months of December, 
January and February the regular parking 
ban will be in place. That means no parking 
on any Russell Township street from 1:00 
and to 7:00 am. Weather conditions are not a 
factor. 

But in the months of November, and 
March those parking restrictions will be 
lifted using an alert based system. There is 
historically less snow during those particular 
months. 

To stay ahead of the weather you can 
register for parking ban alerts at 
www.russell.ca/subscribe. If there is an alert 

you will receive an email notice before 2:00 pm 
if an on-street parking ban is coming into effect. 

A notice will also be posted on the 
municipal Parking webpage at 
www.russell.ca/parking.  

During a winter parking ban, you can 
park at one of four designated parking areas 
between 7:00 p.m. and 7:00 a.m.  

• Embrun Community Centre, in front of 
the skate park (8 Blais, Embrun)  

• Richelieu Park, west side (159 St-
Moritz Terrace, Embrun)  

• Russell park-and-ride parking lot, east 
side (1st Avenue, Russell)  

• Duncanville Park, north side (1141 
Concession, Russell)  

 There are a total of 48 overnight parking 
spots available. Maps of the designated areas 
can be found at www.russell.ca/parking.  

Any vehicle that remains parked in these 
designated parking areas during the day may 
be issued a ticket.  

Commercial vehicles, buses, and trailers 
cannot park in these designated areas 
overnight. These lots are not supervised or 
controlled, and the Township will not be 
responsible for damage to vehicles.  

Special occasion temporary parking 
permits are available for on street parking at 
no cost. Please contact the Public Safety and 
Enforcement Department at 613-443-3066, 
extension 2340.  

Changes to winter weather prompt a change in parking regulations

From the left: Silver Cross Mother Brenda Brogan, Mayor Jim Watson, RCL 
Branch 589 president Jim Speiser and Legion member Jane Cole.   

Thompson Goddard Photo

RUSSELL – At last 
night’s Township of Russell 
Council meeting, Mayor 
Pierre Leroux and the rest of 
council said their goodbyes 
to two outgoing councillors. 

Councillor André 
Brisson and Coun. Cindy 
Saucier will not be 
returning for the next term 
of council. 

Mayor Pierre Leroux 
presented the departing 
Councillors with a gift as a 
gesture of appreciation for 

their public service to the 
Township and residents. 
Councillor Brisson and 
Coun. Saucier each 
received a framed 
photograph taken within 
the Township of Russell 
community. 

“I would like to thank 
councillors Brisson and 
Saucier for the 
professionalism they 
demonstrated during the 
past eight years. It has 
been a pleasure serving our 

community, together” says 
Mayor Leroux. 

The Township of Russell 
administration thanks all 
members of council for 
their vision, collaboration, 
and leadership. 

This week was the final 
meeting for the 2018-2022 
Council Term. The 2023-
2026 Council are 
scheduled to begin their 
term with an inaugural 
meeting on Mon., Nov. 21, 
2022. 

Township of Russell says farewell to departing Councillors
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